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August 2020
Dear Parent / Guardian,

I hope that you are having a safe and relaxing summer break in these very difficult times. This is a time of great uncertainty for schools and for you as parents. The Education Minister issued guidance for schools in June regarding how to prepare for the new school year but information is constantly changing and we are awaiting further clarification and updated information regarding how to get children back to school safely. I am sincerely hoping that Minister Weir will issue the same guidance as the schools in England and Scotland have received and all children will be able to return to school full time in September but until a statement is issued unfortunately restart procedures are still uncertain. 

I have been reluctant to issue guidance to parents until I knew for definite what is happening but I understand that not knowing the possible reopening options is also causing anxiety especially for those parents who need to organise child care.  We have been working over the past few months to put in place plans and procedures and health and safety measures to ensure as many children as possible are able to return to school safely in September but until we receive guidance from the Department of Education  (DE) and the Chief Medical Officer I will be unable to say for definite whether all children will be returning to school or whether children will be returning on a part time basis using a blended learning approach.  

Part-time Option.

If legislation continues to state that children follow the 1m social distancing rule then unfortunately this will mean that our children will be returning to school on a part time basis.  Having looked at the different options we have decided that the best option for the pupils and the most child centred approach would be for them to come into school for a half day four times a week.

· Pupils will come to school Monday to Thursday.

· Group A would come to school a morning session and group B would be in school for an afternoon session. Exact times etc will be sent in subsequent correspondence. We would ensure, where possible, that siblings were in school at the same time. Unfortunately we will be unable to change groups once they have been arranged as we need to keep numbers small.

· Group A and Group B would come to school at their designated time and parents will be informed how and where to drop off and collect their child. 

· Initially there would be an emphasis on English and Maths. Children in school in the morning would have work set for them to complete in the afternoon whilst they are at home. Children in Group B will complete their work before coming into school the next day. We will inform you about marking arrangements at a later date. As children will be off school on a Friday to allow for a deep clean and staff planning, children will engage in some topic work online learning on this day.

· The classrooms would be cleaned thoroughly between the morning and afternoon sessions. 

· Children in Group A who are entitled to free school meals would get a packed lunch to take home with them.

· Children in Group B who are entitled to free school meals will receive a packed lunch which they will eat in the classroom when they arrive.

This child centred option would ensure children have face to face lessons with their teacher 4 times a week, they would be taught in smaller groups allowing for more intense teaching and there would less online learning. We are planning to utilise all available staff and space within the school to allow half classes to return with a 1m social distance – as many of our classes are 30 + this may mean that your child may have to spend part of their day with another teacher in a different room. 

Full Time Return

Our preferred option would be if the medical/DE guidance permits all children to return to school with increased hygiene and a reduction on the need for social distancing. This would enable all children to return to school but with safeguarding procedures in place. We would try, as far as possible, to ensure children only come in contact with the children within their own year group and rotas and systems would be in place regarding washing hands, break, lunch, moving around the school etc to limit contact with others.

I wish that I could be more definite but unfortunately, we will have to wait on the guidance from the Department of Education to inform you which arrangements will in place for September.

Please be assured the safety of the children, staff and parents is my priority. In order to do this, I have had to amend the rules and procedures in the school. Please be aware of the following as you prepare to send your child back to school.

· Ensure that you update contact details so that we can contact you via our text service
· Ensure that you have downloaded and registered for the Seesaw Communication App so you are able to receive all relevant information 

· Possible staggered drop off and pick up times if all children return to school and the use of different entry points 

· Parents will no longer be permitted to enter the school yard or school building unless it is for a prearranged meeting. Only P1 and P2 parents may drop the children to the classroom yard door and then follow the one way system to exit the school grounds.

· Children will not line up in the yard – they will proceed directly to classrooms through assigned doors – any child who has an assistant will be met by the assistant at the school gate and escorted to their room.

· In order to restrict movement around the school, office staff will no longer be able to contact teachers to pass on messages, send up forgotten breaks etc. 

· If a parent needs to get a child out of school early for an appointment, they must telephone the school office, the child will be sent to the main entrance at the designated time.

· When permitted to enter for a meeting / collect a child – only one parent will be allowed in the foyer at any time.
· Children should not bring anything from home apart from their break and lunch and disposable water bottle. Please do NOT send in lunch boxes – use disposable bags.

· School bags and pencil cases will not be permitted. The school will provide each child with a pencil, rubber, sharpener, ruler, markers etc. 

· Children will wear their school uniform each day but these clothes should be laundered ON A DAILY BASIS.
· To help with this P4 – P7 will NOT be required to wear a shirt and tie. They may wear a white polo shirt under their jumper.

· Indoor shoes are NOT required.

· There will be guidance regarding handwashing, hygiene, moving around the school, social distancing etc.

· There will be increased cleaning of the school premises on a daily and weekly basis.

Our pupil’s safety is paramount and when we return to school we will adhere to the following Public Health guidance.

· Pupils who present with symptoms must remain at home and adhere to the government’s stay at home guidance.

· Pupils will wash/sanitise their hands more often than usual using sanitising stations in every class.

· Pupils will be encouraged to avoid touching their mouth, eyes and nose.

· Surfaces that are touched frequently will be regularly cleaned.

· Measures will be in place to minimise contact and mixing.

· Social distancing guidance will remain in effect - if still in place

· PPE will be available for staff use as and when required.

· Non-contact temperature thermometer will be used to monitor temperatures – possibly upon entry to school and definitely when a child becomes ill in school.

· New child friendly signage will be displayed throughout the school.

We know that this has been a very difficult time for you and your child and whilst some children are looking forward to starting school again others are very anxious and worried. Please be assured that myself and my staff are prepared for this and we will work together to ensure that your child gets the care, comfort, support and reassurance they need to return to school.

This has been a very challenging time for myself and the staff and the uncertainty of what the future holds is worrying for us all. We would love to see all of the children back to school but this must be done safely and is dependent on medical and DE advice.  Please be assured you have my commitment and the commitment of all my staff to provide the highest level of pastoral care and education in the safest manner whatever the option. 

Please be assured that as soon as I know definite arrangements I will inform parents. 

I want to thank you for your patience and understanding in this uncertain time. 

Thank you

Miss Keegan
PLEASE NOTE
School will restart for all children on the week beginning 24 August – each year group will have the opportunity to spend 2/3 days in school this week to familiarise themselves again. Exact dates and times will be sent as soon as we can. This week will be spent with their previous teacher to allow them time to settle back in. NO MEALS WILL BE AVAILABLE DURING THIS WEEK. 
School will officially restart for pupils in P2-P7 on the 1st September (information on whether this is to be full time or part time to follow.)

Parents are reminded that, as a matter of urgency, they should apply for free school meals. If there is another Lock Down and parents are paid the subsidy you will only receive this if you are on the Free School Meals Register. 

For the month of September, if your child is in receipt of free school meals they will receive a packed lunch from the canteen. If your child usually pays for dinners you are asked to provide them with a healthy packed lunch. You will be unable to pay for lunches initially. This will be reviewed at the end of September.

NO Breakfast  Club or Afterschool Clubs will be operational for at least the month of September.
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